TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JUNE 14th, 2007 MEETING

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their regularly scheduled meeting on Thursday, June 14th, 2007.  Deputy Supervisor Joyce Hadden called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM as Supervisor Dave Tetor was absent due to illness.  Mrs. Hadden requested a moment of silence for all our troops.

Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader – present




Joyce Hadden – present




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – absent


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle and Bldg. Insp. Don Smith.
APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS # 6 of 2007 AND #5 PLANNING ESCROW 6/14/07: The June 2007 Abstract of Claims and the June 2007 Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on the motion of Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 17913-17966 {JC Fund check numbers 17912 and 17916} in the amount of $46,486.14; Highway Fund, check numbers 17968-17987 in the amount of $73,236.32; Street Lighting: check #17988 in the amount of $420.16; and CD Grant, check #17989 in the amount of $2,282.73.  Grand total of Abstract #6 of 2007: $122,425.35. Planning Board Escrow, check numbers 516-517 in the total amount of $266.75. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – absent.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the May 10th, 2007 regular meeting and the May 18th, 2007 Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – absent.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern reported that two Board of Education meetings discussed capital improvements, including the building and sports facility, as well as looking for a ‘clerk of the works’ as overseer.  A senior student had started a group called “STOP” against prejudice, and advisors to be paid stipends were requested.  The new Board members were sworn in, and the safety and security audits were done.  The elementary facility committee would not be meeting again until the fall, and the next Board of Education meeting would be 7/10/07.  The Zoning Board of Appeals met on 6/13 and covered Stissing Bank’s application to expand the front and back of their building, as well as a new ATM site and lighting, for which a public hearing will be held in July.  Two public hearing were held: the Blauner/Shelley variance application was approved to demolish an old barn and replace it with a new residential space, and the Dalton variance was approved for an 8x10 shed. 

Councilman Cadwallader stated that the C.A.C. did not have a meeting in June.

Councilwoman Hadden reported from their May 30th Planning Board meeting: The Luke special use permit had a public hearing on farm employee housing and the special permit was granted; RPG’s special use permit and site plan will be the subject of a special meeting on June 18th.  The Ricochet subdivision needed another building envelope approval, and the Monaco subdivision was referred to the Town Board for a moratorium waiver.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one spoke at this time.

PUBLIC HEARING:

PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2007:

TO ENACT A FURTHER EXTENSION OF A SIX-MONTH MORATORIUM ON THE SUBDIVISION AND DEVELOPMENT OF LAND IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD IN ORDER TO REVISE THE SUBDIVISION AND LAND USE REGULATIONS

 A motion to close the regular meeting and enter into the scheduled public hearing for proposed Local Law #2 was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – 
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yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – absent.  
Attorney Bogle explained that this was another 6-month moratorium extension with the same terms as before, and would end in December of 2007.  This proposed local law had been forwarded to Dutchess County Planning, and they had deemed it to be a matter of local concern.

Councilwoman Hadden – invited audience comments; the public hearing is now open.

Sybil Delgaudio, 22 Klein Drive – asked if there was a reason not to extend this moratorium.

Mrs. Hadden – stated that a lot of work needed to be done on the zoning codes, and several committees have been working on the formation of a Town Center.  More time is needed to get all of this done, but another extension would probably not be necessary.

Ms. Delgaudio – Is the deadline now?

Councilman Cadwallader – No, in July.

Atty. Bogle – this local law must be voted on now so that it does not lapse.

Ms. Delgaudio – asked the Board members how they felt about this matter.

Atty. Bogle – this public hearing is only for the public to voice their opinion.

Mrs. Hadden – This is the third time for the moratorium, but we are anxious to hear new ideas.  Right now, it’s time for the public’s opinion.

Mr. Cadwallader – The committees’ work is not done but the Town has hired a planner and the work is going smoothly.

Mrs. Hadden – Is this your first time involved with this?

Ms. Delgaudio – No; had attended another meeting last summer but there still seems to be unresolved issues.

Mrs. Hadden – explained about the three committees that had been formed last fall, and that after their meetings, and their ideas were discussed, they gave draft opinions to the Town Board.  All seemed to be aligned, and then two people were chosen from each of the original committees, the most knowledgeable and who had attended the most, to form a combined Codes Committee.  They meet weekly, and their ideas will be given to the Town Planner and Town Board and there will then be another public opinion forum.

Councilwoman Stern – questioned about the two representatives of each committee; was never informed of the formation of a Codes Committee.  As a representative of the people of Stanford and on a committee, should have been informed of when this committee meets; would like to attend and asked who was on it.

Mrs. Hadden – two people from your Master Plan committee meeting that you didn’t attend often.  John Royall and Steve Gotovich are on this new committee  

Mrs. Stern – Went to every Master Plan Committee meeting there was – takes issue with that comment.  Asked when they meet, and if there was a report. Was elected to the Town Board to represent the people and was not informed and should have been, and had the opportunity to attend.  As Town Board members, should be informed of every meeting.

Mrs. Hadden – Any committee meeting is open to the public at any time.  Ask the Town Clerk about meeting schedules.

Mrs. Stern – A courtesy to the Town Board would have been information about the dates of meetings, either by a note in my mailbox, or by email or by phone call.

Mrs. Hadden – You can also check the website.

Mrs. Stern – am delighted that there is a website.


A motion to close the Public Hearing was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – absent.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. LOW INCOME / DISABLED EXEMPTION: Attorney Bogle is still working on this matter.  He should have a draft local law prepared for the July meeting.

2. CHURCH LANE CULVERT BID AWARD: Atty. Bogle had reviewed all of the documents and copy of the bid bond presented from B & K Excavation, the low bidder, and found all to be in order.  The engineer will get back to the Town and will give them their notice of award and notice to proceed.

3. HIGHWAY: As Hwy. Supt. Jim Myers was absent, there was no report.
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NEW BUSINESS:

1. PROPOSED LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2007: Attorney Bogle read the following resolution:

           RESOLUTION # 10 of 2007
Local Law # 2 of 2007

TOWN BOARD OF THE

TOWN OF STANFORD
A SIX (6) MONTH EXTENSION OF THE MORATORIUM ON 
SUBDIVISION AND DEVELOPMENT OF LAND 

IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD TO REVISE THE 

SUBDIVISION AND LAND USE REGULATIONS

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford [the “Town”], has adopted Zoning as a comprehensive codification to address orderly development in the Town of Stanford, which is codified in Town Code, Zoning, Section 164, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford, as well as surrounding towns, have been presented with applications by individuals and or businesses who seek development of land for residential and commercial purposes, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has been presented with concerns by residents and people in the Town concerning open space, soil and water conservation and facilities, affordable housing, steep slopes, cluster development, municipal or private roads, right to farm, agricultural issues, including but not limited 4-H and Future Farmers of America, and such concerns, among others, are not properly addressed in the current subdivision and land use or planning regulations of the Town Code, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford realizes the need for orderly development of land, consistent with its Master Plan, and to consider development for the current and future times, which must be balanced with the other concerns of the residents and people in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks, through its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land, Land Use Regulations and its Master Plan, to preserve the essential character of the Town of Stanford, balancing such interests of its residents, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks to revise its Zoning Code, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations to update it consistent with the needs and concerns of the Town, its residents, and the surrounding towns, and 


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has received numerous inquiries and applications for the new subdivisions of land, which will entail the creation, establishment, placement, construction of roads, houses, buildings and other structures, and it is reasonably expected that the Town of Stanford will receive additional inquiries and applications in the near future, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford believes that the current Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations do not adequately reflect the Town’s needs, goals, or concerns as to orderly development, and 


WHEREAS, the Zoning Code of the Town of Stanford has been read and interpreted that if there is no specific provision for the stated or permitted use as defined therein for a certain activity or use, it is prohibited, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford seeks to receive comment and study the possible change to the Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulation as it relates to land subdivision and development in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, there are significant shortcomings with respect to the current Town of Stanford's Zoning, Subdivision of Land and Land Use Regulations and Laws, as they apply to the development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town wishes to implement laws and regulations to more effectively protect the health, safety and welfare of the community, and  to assure the orderly development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town of Stanford in the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the Town Board initially believed that a reasonable time for the Town to complete its aforementioned review, and for the Town to study, gather public comment and input, to hold hearings, and to have reasoned decisions on the same, and to enact any required legislation resulting therefrom was deemed to be 180 days from the date such local law enacting said moratorium is filed with the office of the Secretary of 
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State; and


WHEREAS, the Town has requested information from the public, the Ad Hoc Master Plan Review Committee, the Planning Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals, and the CAC, as well from surrounding Towns, and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford developed and empowered an ad hoc Master Planning Committee, as well as several other committees or sub-committees, such as affordable housing, agricultural or farming, which have meet to study the possible changes to the Zoning Code, and such Master Planning Committee and other committees

or sub-committees have recommended revisions to the Zoning Code to regulate land use development, zoning, and other factors including the Master Plan within the Town of Stanford, and


WHEREAS, the committees have been formed and have met and deliberated, and made recommendations, and the Town has received information and held joint meetings of the Town Boards or Commissions, committees and interested persons, and has started to analyze the same, and has hired a Planning Consultant assist the Town in the review of the comments and information and for proposing a local law, and



WHEREAS, the Town Board has not had sufficient time for discussion, review and recommendation from all committees and interested parties under the current moratorium, and once the same is completed, there will be the need to draft and propose new legislation and consider the same for adoption, which cannot be done at this time, and


WHEREAS, there are significant shortcomings with respect to the current Town of Stanford's Zoning Law, as it applies to the land use and zoning regulations, and the Town Board believes that it is in the best interests of the Town to extend the moratorium until such committee work and proposed legislation is complete, and 


WHEREAS, the Town passed a local law enacting a 180 day Moratorium for the in the Town of Stanford on the issuance of permits by the Town of on applications for the development of land for residential and commercial purposes in the Town of Stanford in the Town of Stanford, for the purpose of allowing the development of amendments to the Zoning Law [Chapter 164], Subdivision of Land Law [Chapter 140] and Land Use Regulations concerning the regulation, approval and permitting of such development and uses with an effective date of July 14, 2006, which shall by its terms would have expired on or about January 14, 2007, and the Town Board having by Local Law after a public hearing having extended such moratorium for an additional six months on December 27, 2006, which was filed in the New York Secretary of State on January 2, 2007, and is set to expire on or about July 2, 2007, and


WHEREAS, the Town believes it to be in the best interests of all involved to make a careful study and consideration of the matter, and in doing so it needs additional time for the same, and as such needs to extend the Moratorium for an additional period of Six (6) Months, which the Town believes is the shortest period needed to complete such study, prepare any legislation and to consider and adopt the same, and 


WHEREAS, this moratorium is not meant to be prohibitive or exclusionary in nature, and during the moratorium, applications shall be accepted and considered by the Town Board, the Zoning Board of Appeals, the Planning Board, and the Building Inspector. This Moratorium is enacted to balance the aforementioned interests and rights, and done in the narrowest possible way so as to preserve and protect such interests and rights, pending final determination by the Town Board. To avoid any extreme hardships, a variance or waiver of this Moratorium is provided for in this Local Law.  In accepting an application during the period of this moratorium, however, no action shall be taken other than as permitted herein. Further, if an application is accepted and processed, it shall be done pursuant to Zoning Code in effect at the time of such consideration or final determination and 


WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford referred this proposed Local Law Number 2 of 2007 to the Dutchess County Department of Planning pursuant to N.Y. General Municipal Law Section 239-m, which informed the Town that it was a matter of local concern, and the Town Board held a public hearing on the proposed Local Law #2 on June 14, 2007, and


WHEREAS, 
the adoption of the extension of the land use moratorium is a Type II action under the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act [SEQRA], and as such, no EAF, review or negative declaration is required or completed.
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NOW, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford that it hereby adopts Local Law Number 2 for 2007 for a Six (6) Month moratorium extension, effective upon the date of filing of this local law with the Secretary of State.



That on June 14, 2007, a motion was made by Councilwoman Joyce Hadden                                                                      and seconded by Councilman Robert Cadwallader for the passage of the above referred Resolution #11 of 2007 by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford. A Roll Call vote was held, as follows:

Town Board Member Robert Cadwallader voted: YES

Town Board Member Joyce Hadden voted: YES

Town Board Member Virginia Stern voted: YES


Supervisor David R. Tetor voted: ABSENT


The Resolution was passed by the affirmative vote of the Town Board and thereby adopted.

Dated:

Stanfordville, NY            June 14, 2007.

Brief discussion followed in regard to comments made by Councilwoman Stern as she voted, with Attorney Bogle stating that only her affirmative vote was to be recorded.
2. TOWN BOARD VACANCY: Councilwoman Hadden requested that this matter be discussed next month when Supervisor Tetor was present, but added that several interviews had already taken place.  Councilwoman Stern asked if the names were available of the people interviewed, with Mrs. Hadden replying no.  Town Clerk Bell added that one letter of interest had been received from Johanna Shafer.
3. MORATORIUM WAIVER FOR MONACO SUBDIVISION, SHELLEY HILL ROAD: As the Board members did not have anything in writing from the Planning Board, this matter will be tabled until the July meeting.

4. PRIVATE ROAD NAME CHANGE: HIDEAWAY LANE: The following resolution was offered to change the name of private road “Hide-a-way” on a request from the D.C. Office of Emergency Response 911 Office as the telephone company did not recognize hyphenated words or road names without a suffix: 
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

RESOLUTION # 11 OF 2007
TO RENAME A PRIVATE ROAD – HIDEAWAY LANE

FOR THE ‘911’ PROJECT

WHEREAS, Dutchess County has implemented the E-911 Emergency Response and Call monitoring for the entire County, and

WHEREAS, THE County of Dutchess has reviewed the road names and addresses in the Town of Stanford to ensure correct recognition and identification of parcels on roads located in the Town of Stanford, and

WHEREAS, the County of Dutchess has requested that the Town of Stanford rename one of the private roads in the Town of Stanford for compliance with E-911, to enable E-911 response system to identify parcels, and

WHEREAS, the name assigned below to the private road must be changed in order for proper recognition by both the Dutchess County Emergency Response Office and the Telephone company, and

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town of Stanford that this road, formerly known as Hide-a-way, now be known as
   Hideaway Lane      for a private drive off Jameson Hill Road, a Town road, to include the properties with the following grid numbers: 6667-00-224300  and 6667-00-189392, Lots #4 and #6 of the Partridge Creek subdivision, and
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford, by renaming this road, assumes no responsibility or liability for the construction, maintenance, repair or use of said private road; that said private road named herein is not in any way deemed to have been dedicated or accepted by the Town of Stanford, and that this resolution is made only to provide a means of identifying this private road for emergency response purposes, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Town Clerk forwards a copy of this resolution to the E-911 Coordinator.

RESOLUTION OFFERED BY: Councilwoman Virginia Stern  




SECONDED BY: Councilman Robert Cadwallader
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ROLL CALL VOTE:
Robert Cadwallader – yes








Joyce Hadden – yes








Virginia Stern – yes








David Tetor –absent

ADOPTED:  June 14, 2007
5. INTRODUCTION OF NEW TOWN WEBSITE: Mrs. Hadden informed those present that the Town’s official website was now formally introduced: www.townofstanford.org.

Councilwoman Stern asked who would be doing the technical maintenance of the website.  Bookkeeper Bonnie Hall replied that it would probably be her.  She added that the Town Clerk would be updating the website for the Town Board Minutes and calendar items and that the Assessor’s Clerk would be doing the other Minutes.  Mrs. Stern asked if there was any cost to the town associated with this website.  Mrs. Hadden stated that the website had been all done by volunteers after estimates had been received in 2005, so no costs had been accrued with the volunteer help.
6. RECREATION PARK OPENING: The Rec. Park will be opening on Friday, 

June 22nd, and the Senior Picnic will be held on Wednesday, June 20th at Noon.

7. FLOOD DAMAGE UPDATE: Councilwoman Hadden stated that the deadline for FEMA applications was June 23rd, 2007.  Help was available to residents who suffered damage from the April flooding by calling FEMA’s 800 number.

8. RULES FOR THE TAPED TOWN BOARD MEETINGS: There had been no response yet from Cablevision regarding a time slot for airing Stanford’s meetings that will be sent to them on DVD.  A “Release and Hold Harmless Agreement” was briefly mentioned, as well as the rules for public participation and civility.  The Town of Clinton’s rules could be followed, and have these rules posted prior to the Board’s meetings.  Attorney Bogle stated that these rules are to be reviewed by the Town Board first, not just posted prior, but done by the proper process.  Mr. Bogle added that the meetings are run by the Supervisor and are under his / her control.

9. OTHER: Several audience members discussed the following topics with the Town Board: the current moratorium, renovations of the Town Hall building, a Town Center and the Master Plan.

With no other business, a motion was made at 9:00 PM to adjourn the meeting on the motion of Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – absent.








Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk

